



A Report by the
Death Penalty Information Center

MILLIONS MISSPENT

What Politicians Don't Say
About the High Costs
of the Death Penalty

142912

MILLIONS MISSPENT:

What Politicians Don't Say About the High Costs of the Death Penalty

142912

U.S. Department of Justice
National Institute of Justice

This document has been reproduced exactly as received from the person or organization originating it. Points of view or opinions stated in this document are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the official position or policies of the National Institute of Justice.

Permission to reproduce this copyrighted material has been
granted by
Death Penalty Information
Center

to the National Criminal Justice Reference Service (NCJRS).

Further reproduction outside of the NCJRS system requires permission of the copyright owner.

*"Whether you're for it or against
it, I think the fact is that Oregon
simply can't afford it."*

*—James Ellis,
Chief Criminal Judge, Oregon*

A Report by
The Death Penalty Information Center
Written by Richard C. Dieter, Executive Director
1606 20th Street, NW
Washington, DC 20009
(202) 347-2531
October 1992

Executive Summary

Across the country, police are being laid off, prisoners are being released early, the courts are clogged, and crime continues to rise. The economic recession has caused cutbacks in the backbone of the criminal justice system. In Florida, the budget crisis resulted in the early release of 3,000 prisoners. In Texas, prisoners are serving only 20% of their time and rearrests are common. Georgia is laying off 900 correctional personnel and New Jersey has had to dismiss 500 police officers. Yet these same states, and many others like them, are pouring millions of dollars into the death penalty with no resultant reduction in crime.

The exorbitant costs of capital punishment are actually making America less safe because badly needed financial and legal resources are being diverted from effective crime fighting strategies. Before the Los Angeles riots, for example, California had little money for innovations like community policing, but was managing to spend an extra \$90 million per year on capital punishment. Texas, with over 300 people on death row, is spending an estimated \$2.3 million per case, but its murder rate remains one of the highest in the country.

The death penalty is escaping the decisive cost-benefit analysis to which every other program is being put in times of austerity. Rather than being posed as a single, but costly, alternative in a spectrum of approaches to crime, the death penalty operates at the extremes of political rhetoric. Candidates use the death penalty as a facile solution to crime which allows them to distinguish themselves by

the toughness of their position rather than its effectiveness.

The death penalty is much more expensive than its closest alternative—life imprisonment with no parole. Capital trials are longer and more expensive at every step than other murder trials. Pre-trial motions, expert witness investigations, jury selection, and the necessity for two trials—one on guilt and one on sentencing—make capital cases extremely costly, even before the appeals process begins. Guilty pleas are almost unheard of when the punishment is death. In addition, many of these trials result in a life sentence rather than the death penalty, so the state pays the cost of life imprisonment on top of the expensive trial.

The high price of the death penalty is often most keenly felt in those counties responsible for both the prosecution and defense of capital defendants. A single trial can mean near bankruptcy, tax increases, and the laying off of vital personnel. Trials costing a small county \$100,000 from unbudgeted funds are common and some officials have even gone to jail in resisting payment.

Nevertheless, politicians from prosecutors to presidents choose symbol over substance in their support of the death penalty. Campaign rhetoric becomes legislative policy with no analysis of whether the expense will produce any good for the people. The death penalty, in short, has been given a free ride. The expansion of the death penalty in America is on a collision course with a shrinking budget for crime prevention. It is time for politicians and the public to give this costly punishment a hard look.

Inside this Report...

Introduction 1

Financial Costs of the Death Penalty .. 3

Political Manipulation of the Death Penalty 9

Conclusion..... 17

Introduction

Over two-thirds of the states and the federal government have installed an exorbitantly expensive system of capital punishment which has been a failure by any measure of effectiveness. Literally hundreds of millions of dollars have already been spent on a response to crime which is calculated to be carried out on a few people each year and which has done nothing to stem the rise in violent crime.

For years, candidates have been using the death penalty to portray themselves as tough on crime. But when politicians offer voters the death penalty as a solution to violence, the people actually become worse off in their fight against crime. The public is left with fewer resources and little discussion about proven crime prevention programs which could benefit their entire community. In today's depressed economy, the criminal justice system is breaking down for lack of funds while states pour more money into the black hole of capital punishment expense.

Local governments often bear the brunt of capital punishment costs and are particularly burdened. A single death penalty trial can exhaust a county's resources. Politicians singing the praises of the death penalty rarely address the question of whether a government's resources might be more effectively put to use in other methods of fighting crime. A million dollars spent pursuing the execution of one defendant

could provide far more effective long-term crime reduction: many additional police officers; speedier trials; or drug rehabilitation programs. Instead, in today's political atmosphere, politicians worry about appearing soft on crime, even if soft means espousing proven methods of crime reduction. Thus, there is little debate about whether the death penalty accomplishes any good at all.

Meanwhile, the death penalty is reaching a critical stage in America. No longer isolated in the South, the death penalty has become a national phenomenon. There are more people on death row than at any time in the nation's history. The list of states actually carrying out executions has grown to 20, with 4 new states added this year. The number of executions in 1992 is likely to be the largest in 30 years and the costs of pursuing the death penalty continue to mount. At the same time, the United States has parted company from the other democratic countries of the world which have largely abandoned capital punishment.

In the 1990 elections, politicians were particularly blatant in their promotion of the death penalty. It was advanced at all levels of the political process as an answer to crime and was used by liberals and conservatives alike. This year, the death

“When politicians offer voters the death penalty as a solution to violence, the people actually become worse off in their fight against crime.”

penalty rhetoric, while not as blatant, continues the charade: vital crime fighting programs are being cut while the high-priced death penalty goes unchecked.

Like the emperor's cowering subjects who praised his invisible robes, many politicians extol the death penalty as if it were a solution to the problem of crime. It is a cynical manipulation of the public's legitimate fear of the growing tide of violence: a symbol without substance, a "solution" for politicians who know that no credible evidence exists linking the death penalty to a reduction of murder.

This report will focus first on the role the death penalty plays in the economic crisis facing states and local governments. As budgets everywhere are being tightened, the death penalty looms as an exorbitant and superfluous "luxury item." Some counties have been pushed to the brink of bankruptcy and have had to enact repeated tax increases to fund these extremely expensive cases. As money is spent on the death penalty, it is thereby less available for the very programs which are the backbone of the effort to reduce crime in this country.

Secondly, the report will illustrate how politicians have manipulated the death penalty issue and avoided debate on the real causes of crime. Their approach has been typically marked by a simplistic rhetoric of revenge which ignores the ineffectiveness and costs of capital punishment. This superficial treatment comes

precisely at a time when the economic crisis in criminal justice and crime prevention demands that the death penalty be given a harder look.

The Financial Costs of the Death Penalty

Death penalty cases are much more expensive than other criminal cases and cost more than imprisonment for life with no possibility of parole. In California, capital trials are six times more costly than other murder trials.¹ A study in Kansas indicated that a capital trial costs \$116,700 more than an ordinary murder trial.² Complex pre-trial motions, lengthy jury selections, and expenses for expert witnesses are all likely to add to the costs in death penalty cases. The irreversibility of the death sentence requires courts to follow heightened due process in the preparation and course of the trial. The separate sentencing phase of the trial can take even longer than the guilt or innocence phase of the trial. And defendants are much more likely to insist on a trial when they are facing a possible death sentence. After conviction, there are constitutionally mandated appeals which involve both prosecution and defense costs.

Most of these costs occur in every case for which capital punishment is sought, regardless of the outcome. Thus, the true cost of the death penalty includes all the added expenses of the "unsuccessful" trials in which the death penalty is sought but not achieved. Moreover, if a defendant is convicted but not given the death sentence, the

state will still incur the costs of life imprisonment, in addition to the increased trial expenses.

For the states which employ the death penalty, this luxury comes at a high price. In Texas, a death penalty case costs taxpayers an average of \$2.3 million, about three times the cost of imprisoning someone in a single cell at the highest security level for 40 years.³ In Florida, each execution is costing the state \$3.2 million.⁴ In financially strapped California, one report estimated that the state could save \$90 million each year by abolishing capital punishment.⁵ The New York Department of Correctional Services estimated that implementing the death penalty would cost the state about \$118 million *annually*.⁶

The Recession and the Death Penalty

The effects of the present financial crisis on the criminal justice system vary widely, but the common thread has been cutbacks in critical areas. In a report released in August of this year, the American Bar Association found that "*the justice system in many parts of the United States is on the verge of collapse due to inadequate funding and unbalanced funding.*" The report went on to state that "*the very notion of justice in the United States is threatened by a lack of adequate resources to operate the very system which has protected our rights for more than two centuries.*"⁷

"The very notion of justice in the United States is threatened by a lack of adequate resources to operate the very system which has protected our rights for more than two centuries."

-American Bar Association

“Virtually every major program designed to address the underlying causes of violence and to support the poor, vulnerable, powerless victims of crime is being cut even further to the bone.... In this context, the proposition that the death penalty is a needed addition to our arsenal of weapons lacks credibility”

—Scott Harshbarger,
Attorney General of
Massachusetts

New Jersey, for example, laid off more than 500 police officers in 1991.⁸ At the same time, it was implementing a death penalty which would cost an estimated \$16 million per year,⁹ more than enough to hire the same number of officers at a salary of \$30,000 per year.

In Florida, a mid-year budget cut of \$45 million for the Department of Corrections forced the early release of 3,000 inmates.¹⁰ Yet, by 1988 Florida had spent \$57.2 million to accomplish the execution of 18 people.¹¹ It costs six times more to execute a person in Florida than to incarcerate a prisoner for life with no parole.¹² In contrast, Professors Richard Moran and Joseph Ellis estimated that the money it would take to implement the death penalty in New York for just five years would be enough to fund 250 additional police officers and build prisons for 6,000 inmates.¹³

Ten other states also reported early release of prisoners because of overcrowding and underfunding.¹⁴ In Texas, the early release of prisoners has meant that inmates are serving only 20 percent of their sentences and re-arrests are common.¹⁵ On the other hand, Texas spent an estimated \$183.2 million in just six years on the death penalty.¹⁶

Illinois built new prisons but does not have the funds to open them.¹⁷ It does, however, have the fourth largest death row in the country. Georgia's Department of Corrections lost over 900 positions¹⁸ in the past year while

local counties have had to raise taxes to pay for death penalty trials.

Police officers on the beat, imprisonment of offenders, and a functioning criminal justice and correctional system form the heart of the nation's response to crime. Yet, in state after state, these programs are suffering drastic cuts while the death penalty absorbs time, money and political attention.

The Cost to Local Governments

An increasingly significant consequence of the death penalty in the United States is the crushing financial burden it places on local governments. The current economic recession has made it clear that there is no unlimited source of government largesse. Counties, which bear the brunt of the costs of death penalty trials, are also the primary deliverers of local health and human services in the public sector.¹⁹ Hard choices have to be made among the demands of providing essential services, creative crime reduction programs such as community policing, and the vigorous pursuit of a few death penalty cases.

As Scott Harshbarger, Attorney General of Massachusetts, put it: “Virtually every major program designed to address the underlying causes of violence and to support the poor, vulnerable, powerless victims of crime is being cut even further to the bone. . . . In this context, the

proposition that the death penalty is a needed addition to our arsenal of weapons lacks credibility and is, as a sheer matter of equity, morally irresponsible. If this is really the best we can do, then our public value system is bankrupt and we have truly lost our way."²⁰

While state and national politicians promote the death penalty, the county government is typically responsible for the costs of prosecution and the costs of the criminal trial. In some cases, the county is also responsible for the costs of defending the indigent. Georgia, Alabama and Arkansas, for example, provide little or no funding for indigent defense from the state treasury.²¹ In Lincoln County, Georgia, citizens have had to face repeated tax increases just to fund one capital case.

Even where the state provides some of the money for the counties to pursue the death penalty, the burden on the county can be crushing. California, for example, was spending \$10 million a year reimbursing counties for expert witnesses, investigators and other death-penalty defense costs, plus \$2 million more to help pay for the overall cost of murder trials in smaller counties. (Now, even that reimbursement is being cut.) But many financially strapped smaller counties still could not afford to prosecute the complicated death-penalty cases. Some small counties have only one prosecutor with little or no

experience in death-penalty cases, no investigators, and only a single Superior Court judge.²²

In Sierra County, California authorities had to cut police services in 1988 to pick up the tab of pursuing death penalty prosecutions. The County's District Attorney, James Reichle, complained, "If we didn't have to pay \$500,000 a pop for Sacramento's murders, I'd have an investigator and the sheriff would have a couple of extra deputies and we could do some lasting good for Sierra County law enforcement. The sewage system at the courthouse is failing, a bridge collapsed, there's no county library, no county park, and we have volunteer fire and volunteer search and rescue." The county's auditor, Don Hemphill, said that if death penalty expenses kept piling up, the county would soon be broke.²³ Just recently, Mr. Hemphill indicated that another death penalty case would likely require the county to lay off 10 percent of its police and sheriff force.²⁴

In Imperial County, California, the county supervisors refused to pay the bill for the defense of a man facing the death penalty because the case would bankrupt the county. The county budget officer spent three days in jail for refusing to pay the bill. A judge reviewing the case took away the county's right to seek the death penalty, thus costing the county the partial reimbursement which the state provided for capital cases. The County took the challenge all the way to the California Supreme Court and

“Even though I’m a firm believer in the death penalty, I also understand what the cost is. If you can be satisfied with putting a person in the penitentiary for the rest of his life . . . I think maybe we have to be satisfied with that as opposed to spending \$1 million to try and get them executed.”

—Norman Kinne,
Dallas County
District Attorney

ended up costing the County half a million dollars.²⁵ In the criminal trial, the defendant was acquitted.

A similar incident occurred recently in Lincoln County, Georgia. The county commissioners also refused to pay the defense costs when the attorney won a new trial for a death row inmate Johnny Lee Jones. As in California, the commissioners were sent to jail. Walker Norman, chair of the County Commission explained: “We’re a rural county of 7,500 people with a small tax base. We had to raise taxes once already for this case when it was originally tried, and now we are going to have to raise taxes again. It’s not fair.”²⁶ The first trial alone cost the county \$125,000.²⁷ The second trial was completed in September and the defendant received a life sentence.

In Meriwether County, Georgia, a county of 21,000 residents and a \$4 million annual budget, the prosecutor sought the death penalty three times for Eddie Lee Spraggins, a mentally retarded man. The case cost the county \$84,000, not including the defense attorney’s bill for appealing, and the third conviction was again overturned by the Georgia Supreme Court.²⁸ Spraggins was finally granted a plea and received a life sentence.

In Mississippi, Kemper and Lauderdale Counties recently conducted a border survey battle to avoid responsibility for a capital murder trial. Faced with a case that could cost the county

\$100,000, Kemper County wanted to show that the scene of the murder was outside their border and conducted two surveys of the site. County Supervisor Mike Luke explained, “As much as we were talking about the taxpayers of Kemper County having to pay out, we believed we needed to be sure.” Luke said that the decision to seek the death penalty was not his—he only had to come up with the money. Lauderdale County, where the trial was originally scheduled, has now sent a bill to Kemper County for expenses incurred while holding the defendant in jail for 19 months. Kemper County is considering how much it will have to raise taxes just to pay the initial costs of the prosecution.²⁹

In Yazoo City, Mississippi, the town is worried that it, too, might get stuck with an expensive death penalty case. “A capital murder trial is the worst financial nightmare any government body could envision,” said the editor of the local paper.³⁰

With more death row inmates and more executions than any other state, Texas is also experiencing the high costs of executions. Norman Kinne, Dallas County District Attorney, expressed his frustration at the expense:

“[E]ven though I’m a firm believer in the death penalty, I also understand what the cost is. If you can be satisfied with putting a person in the penitentiary for the rest of his

life . . . I think maybe we have to be satisfied with that as opposed to spending \$1 million to try and get them executed. . . . I think we could use (the money) better for additional penitentiary space, rehabilitation efforts, drug rehabilitation, education, (and) especially devote a lot of attention to juveniles.”³¹

Vincent Perini of the Texas Bar Association, calls the death penalty a “luxury”: “There’s some things that a modern American city and state have got to have. You have to have police and fire and public safety protection. You have to have a criminal justice system. You do not have to have a death penalty. The death penalty in criminal justice is kind of a luxury item. It’s an add-on; it’s an optional item when you buy your criminal justice vehicle.”³²

Chief Criminal Judge, James Ellis, came to a similar conclusion in Oregon: “Whether you’re for it or against it, I think the fact is that Oregon simply can’t afford it.”³³ James Exum, Chief Justice of the North Carolina Supreme Court, agrees: “I think those of us involved in prosecuting these (death penalty) cases have this uneasy notion that . . . these cases are very time-consuming and very troublesome and take a lot of resources that might be better spent on other kinds of crimes. . . .”

Efforts are under way in both Congress and the Supreme Court to reduce the avenues of appeal available to death row inmates. But most of the costs

associated with the death penalty occur at the trial level.³⁴

Whatever effect cutting back on the writ of habeas corpus may have on the time from trial to execution, it is not clear that the changes will make the death penalty any less expensive, and they may result in the execution of innocent people. With the number of people on death row growing each year, the overall costs of the death penalty are likely to increase.

Some state appeals courts are overwhelmed with death penalty cases. The California Supreme Court, for example, spends more than half its time reviewing death cases.³⁵ The Florida Supreme Court also spends about half its time on death penalty cases.³⁶ Many governors spend a significant percentage of their time reviewing clemency petitions and more will face this task as executions spread. As John Dixon, Chief Justice (Retired) of the Louisiana Supreme Court, said: “The people have a constitutional right to the death penalty and we’ll do our best to make it work rationally. But you can see what it’s doing. Capital punishment is destroying the system.”³⁷

Alternatives for Reducing Crime

New York does not have the death penalty. In the early 1980s, the N.Y. State Defenders Association conducted a study to estimate how much the death penalty would cost if it were to be implemented in New York. The estimates were that each case

“The death penalty, however, has no place in this reform effort. It is a simplistic, arbitrary, misguided, ineffective and costly response, cloaked in the guise of a remedy to the brutalizing violence that angers and frustrates us all.”

***—Scott Harshbarger,
Attorney General of
Massachusetts***

would cost the state \$1.8 million, just for the trial and the first stages of appeal.³⁸ The majority of those costs would be borne by the local governments. New Yorkers have consistently re-elected a governor whom they know will veto any death penalty legislation which comes across his desk. Now it appears that New York may be reaping the benefit of that choice.

Significantly, no city in New York State, without the death penalty, is among the nation's top twenty-five cities in homicide rates according to statistics recently released by the FBI.³⁹ In particular, New York City bucked the national trend and experienced a decline in every major category of crime last year.⁴⁰ In the first four months of 1992, crime is again down across the board in New York, compared to the same period two years ago, with murders decreasing by over 11 percent.⁴¹

While direct causes for a decrease in crime are difficult to pinpoint, many experts have attributed New York's success to an increasingly popular concept known as community policing. Two years ago, New York had 750 foot officers on the street. Today that number is 3,000.⁴² Community policing is a strategy for utilizing police officers not just as people who react to crime, but also as people who solve problems by becoming an integral part of the neighborhoods they serve.

Such programs do not come cheaply, but they do seem to be effective. In Prince George's County, Maryland, police Capt. Terry Evans said their community policing program is “the only thing I've seen in 23 years of law enforcement that's had an impact, actually turned it around.”⁴³ Fully implemented, Prince George's community policing program will cost the county \$10 million per year.

The programs apparently work best where governments can afford to add officers, rather than taking from existing numbers, leaving other work unattended. This is borne out in cities like Boston where murders dropped 23 percent in 1991, partly because of a program that put more police officers on the beat.⁴⁴ The need for more police officers is supported by a survey of Chiefs of Police from around the country, 70 percent of whom said they could no longer provide the type of crime prevention activities they did ten years ago because of too few police officers.⁴⁵

Boston, like New York, is in a state without the death penalty, though Governor William Weld (R-Mass.) has been attempting to re-instate it. That proposal has met with opposition from the state's district attorneys. Judd Carhart, past president of the district attorneys' association said a majority of the state's district attorneys oppose capital

punishment partially on the grounds that it is a waste of money better spent on other areas of law enforcement and incarceration.⁴⁶ Attorney General Scott Harshbarger agreed: "We need major criminal justice and court reform now to address the crisis in our criminal justice system. The death penalty, however, has no place in this reform effort. It is a simplistic, arbitrary, misguided, ineffective and costly response, cloaked in the guise of a remedy to the brutalizing violence that angers and frustrates us all."⁴⁷

Compared to community policing and other successful programs, the death penalty, for all its cost, appears to have no effect on crime. A New York Times editorial noted recently that the number of executions in this country "constituted less than .001 percent of all murderers . . . and were only .000004 percent of all violent criminals. Even if U.S. executions were multiplied by a factor of 10 they would still constitute an infinitesimal element of criminal justice." The public seems to agree: only 13 percent of those who support capital punishment believe it deters crime.⁴⁸

New York and Massachusetts can be contrasted with Texas which is the nation's leader in the use of the death penalty. Texas has the largest

death row and has executed almost twice as many people as the next leading state. Houston alone accounts for 10% of all people executed in the United States since 1976.⁴⁹ Yet, the murder rates in three of Texas' major cities rank among the nation's top 25 cities. In all three, Houston, Dallas and Fort Worth, the number of murders increased significantly last year.⁵⁰

Wherever the death penalty is in place, it siphons off resources which could be going to the front line in the war against crime: to police, to correctional systems, and to neighborhood programs which have proven effective. Instead, these essential services are repeatedly cut while the death penalty continues to expand. Politicians could address this crisis, but, for the most part, they either endorse executions or remain silent.

"Even if U.S. executions were multiplied by a factor of 10 they would still constitute an infinitesimal element of criminal justice."

***—New York Times
editorial, 1992***

Political Manipulation of the Death Penalty

What drives this high spending on such an ineffective program? The answer lies partly in the promotion by politicians who hope to benefit by advocating the death penalty. Even though it fails to meet the cost-benefit test applied to other government programs, many politicians use capital punishment to distinguish themselves from their opponents. Politicians have generally not posed the death penalty as one alternative among a limited number of crime fighting initiatives which the people must ultimately pay for. Rather, the death penalty is used to play on the public's fear of crime and to create an atmosphere in which the extreme view wins. The rhetoric then becomes policy and the people pay.

The Death Penalty in National Politics

Flush with his party's convincing victory in the 1988 Presidential elections, Republican National Chairman Lee Atwater urged his fellow Republicans to capitalize on the issue of crime because "almost every Democrat out there running is opposed to the death penalty."⁵¹ Apparently, the Democrats were listening as well since politicians of all stripes rushed to proclaim their support of capital punishment.

From Florida to California, the political races in 1990 were marked by excessive attempts by

politicians to appear tougher on crime by their willingness to execute people. Ironically, those who were most demonstrative about the death penalty were defeated, though seldom by opponents of capital punishment.

In this election year, the national political debate on the death penalty is more conspicuous for its silence. The utility of the death penalty as a defining issue was lost when most of the Democratic Presidential candidates supported the death penalty. George Bush, Bill Clinton and Ross Perot are all in favor of the death penalty, though none has made it a major campaign issue.

George Bush: From Willie Horton to the Crime Bill

In the previous campaign, George Bush was able to link a furlough for convicted murderer Willie Horton with Michael Dukakis' position against the death penalty, thus portraying Dukakis as soft on crime. This time, President Bush has sought to convey a tough image by his support for a greatly expanded federal death penalty. When recent unemployment figures indicated that the economy was going to be a negative for the Bush campaign, his advisers called for a greater emphasis on crime to bolster the President's popularity.⁵²

In 1990, President Bush sought to identify the Republican Party as tough on crime. He introduced a crime bill whose



Reprinted with permission of the Arkansas Democrat Gazette

centerpiece was an expansion of the federal death penalty to over 40 new crimes. Not to be outdone, the Democrats endorsed a bill allowing the death penalty in over 50 new crimes. Despite two years of debate and attempts to expand the death penalty even further, the bill remains in political gridlock. While the bill's death penalty provisions and restrictions on federal habeas corpus appeals have received the most notice, proposals for law enforcement, prison construction, boot camps

and other crime fighting provisions have received little attention.

Just prior to the last presidential election in 1988, the death penalty was also promoted as a way of appearing tough on drug crime. Legislation was passed imposing the death penalty in drug-related murders but that law has resulted in only seven prosecutions and one death sentence in almost four years. Bush's bill is designed to have a much broader application. However, some parts of the

"What they mean when they say they're 'getting tough' is simply that they are talking tough."

—Franklin Zimring,
Earl Warren Legal
Institute

current bill are also window dressing, having little to do with the public's concern about crime.

The crime bill would impose death sentences for such offenses as treason, espionage, murder in the act of destroying a maritime platform, murder of federal egg product inspectors, horse inspectors and poultry inspectors. These proposals will have no real impact on crime in the streets, which is the rationale for proposing such legislation. As one legal commentator put it: "What they mean when they say they're 'getting tough' is simply that they are talking tough."⁵³

An expanded federal death penalty could also prove to be enormously expensive. One amendment approved by the Senate would impose the death penalty for murders involving weapons used in interstate commerce. The Congressional Budget Office estimated that this proposal would cost as much as \$600 million over four years.⁵⁴

Senator Thomas Daschle (D.-SD) described much of the talk about the death penalty on Capitol Hill as political posturing: "We debate in codes, like the death penalty as a code for toughness on crime. The whole game is a rush to acquire the code: he who gets the code first wins. . . . It denigrates the national debate."⁵⁵

Bill Clinton: Insulating Himself from Attack

Although Clinton's pro-death penalty stance has partially neutralized Bush's use of this

tactic in the current campaign, on the death penalty one can never be tough enough. For example, Vice President Dan Quayle recently attacked Clinton for being soft on capital punishment (despite having presided over four executions as Arkansas Governor) because Clinton had suggested that Gov. Mario Cuomo (D-NY) might make a good Supreme Court Justice.⁵⁶

Bill Clinton has criticized Bush's manipulation of the death penalty issue: "President Bush has used an expansion of the death penalty as a cover for actually weakening the partnership of the federal government in the fight against crime."⁵⁷ However, Clinton bowed to the popular wisdom when he made a prominent demonstration of his support for the death penalty by leaving the primary campaign in January to preside over the execution of a brain damaged defendant in Arkansas.

Ever since he lost the Governor's race in Arkansas after serving only one term, Clinton has made clear his support for the death penalty. Clinton returned to office as Governor in 1983 and has granted no commutations to anyone on death row and has presided over all four of the state's executions in the modern era. However, as Arkansas was returning to executions, its murder rate was increasing: murders in Little Rock, alone, jumped 40 percent in the past year.⁵⁸

The Death Penalty in State Politics

The death penalty is almost the exclusive function of the states rather than the federal government. It is not surprising, then, that some of the most blatant attempts at political manipulation of the death penalty have occurred on the level of state politics.

Florida and Texas are two states with the largest death rows and most active execution chambers. They were also the scene of recent gubernatorial races featuring candidates boasting of their ability to secure more executions than their opponent. In 1990, Florida's Governor Bob Martinez campaigned with background shots of smirking serial killer Ted Bundy, while reminding the voters how many death warrants he had signed. Martinez was defeated by Democrat Lawton Chiles who also favors the death penalty.

The Texas Campaign: "Who Can Kill the Most Texans?"

The governor's race in Texas presented a variety of candidates vying to demonstrate their greater support of the death penalty. As populist Democrat Jim Hightower put it, the race boiled down to one issue: "Who can kill the most Texans?"⁵⁹

Former governor Mark White portrayed his toughness by walking through a display of large photos of the people executed during his term. Attorney General Jim Mattox

insisted that he was the one who should be given credit for the 32 executions carried out under his watch. Meanwhile, the Republican candidate, Clayton Williams showed pictures of a simulated kidnapping of young children from a school yard and then touted his backing of a separate law to impose the death penalty for killing children. His ad ended with the slogan: "That's the way to make Texas great again."⁶⁰

In the end, the campaigns succeeded only in gaining embarrassing notoriety for Texas as Democrat Ann Richards became the eventual winner. Richards has continued Texas' leadership in carrying out the most executions of any state. However, while Texas is spending hundreds of millions of dollars on the death penalty, it is having to release other prisoners early to avoid overcrowding. Inmates serve only an average of one-fifth of their sentences. In Harris County (Houston), arguably the death penalty capital of the country, 67 percent of those arrested are recidivists and crime is the people's number one concern.⁶¹

California Politics: A Case of Neglect

California's 1990 gubernatorial race also involved jockeying for the position of "death penalty candidate." Dianne Feinstein was the most outspoken, describing herself in commercials as "the only Democratic candidate for governor in favor of the death

penalty.”⁶² This ploy caused her Democratic rival, John Van de Kamp, to respond with ads assuring the voters that he wouldn’t let his conscience get in the way of carrying out executions. Although personally opposed to the death penalty, his ads proclaimed his record as attorney general of putting or keeping almost 300 people on California’s death row and featured pictures of the condemned inmates in the background.

Van de Kamp lost to Feinstein and Feinstein then lost to Republican Pete Wilson, another strident pro-death penalty candidate. This year Feinstein is running for the Senate and all 11 of the major candidates for California’s two Senate seats support the death penalty.⁶³

California is in the throes of an extreme financial crisis. The state paid its workers with IOUs for two months and most social services are facing major cuts. Los Angeles County alone is considering laying off 500 sheriff’s deputies to cope with the loss of state funds. Such cuts are likely to have a direct effect on public safety. As one official remarked, “The public doesn’t seem to have a heightened sense of urgency about this yet, and I don’t think they ever will—until they become victims themselves.”⁶⁴ Nevertheless, the state has been paying an estimated \$90 million per year over normal costs to carry out the death penalty.⁶⁵ With over 300

people condemned to death, California has the second largest death row in the country.

The Los Angeles riots were a stark reminder of the anger which simmers as a result of social neglect. Reforms like community policing were contemplated in L.A. but were viewed skeptically by former Police Chief Daryl Gates because no funds were available: “The first problem,” Gates said in his new book, “is the need for more officers. But again, how much more can taxpayers be asked to pay?”⁶⁶ As a result, L.A.’s police force was described by one expert as “the antithesis of community policing. The department was cool, aloof, disconnected from the community.”⁶⁷ The city burned.

New York Politics: Grandstanding on the Death Penalty

New York illustrates that voters are not monolithic when it comes to the death penalty. Although more executions have been carried out in New York since 1900 than in any other state, it does not have the death penalty now and has not executed anyone since 1963. For ten straight years, the state legislature has passed death penalty legislation and for ten years Governor Cuomo has vetoed the bills, continuing the tradition of Governor Hugh Carey before him. Although the majority of New Yorkers appears to support capital punishment, Cuomo has been re-elected

repeatedly. Cuomo's 1990 Republican opponent, Pierre Rinfret, built a campaign around the death penalty but failed to win voter support. Even fellow Republican and death penalty supporter Jack Kemp rejected such blatant manipulation:

"He's running on the death penalty for drug pushers. I mean, goodness gracious, if . . . that's what politics has descended into in the 1990s—who can get to the far right on the death penalty—it is a sad day. . . . I don't want to be in the Republican Party of New York if that's all they can talk about, the death penalty. I am for the death penalty, but that pales in significance to the need for a healthy economic and opportunity-oriented state, whether it is New York or the state of the economy nationally."⁶⁸

The New York legislature has often come close to overriding Cuomo's veto. Lately, however, that movement has been losing steam. The controversy demonstrates that switching one's allegiance on the death penalty issue to join the mainstream is not always a ticket to electoral success. In the 1990 elections, three Assemblymen who once opposed the death penalty, but who had lately switched their votes, were all defeated.⁶⁹ As a result, the vote to override Cuomo's veto lost by a larger margin in the next session.

The New York Daily News, long a supporter of the death penalty with such subtle

headlines as FRY HIM!, has apparently become frustrated with the political games-playing surrounding the issue and now rejects the death penalty. In an editorial earlier this year, the News took particular aim at those pro-death penalty politicians who vote against the alternative sentence of life-without-parole because it would make their own death penalty bill harder to pass: "Why won't the Legislature adopt the obvious alternative—life without parole? Because pols would rather grandstand on the death penalty. It is cheap political expedience, not wise public policy."⁷⁰

The death penalty's chief proponent in the New York Assembly, Vincent Graber from Buffalo, acknowledged the kind of manipulation the News criticized. Graber admitted that the life-without-parole bill was rejected because it interfered with the quest for capital punishment: "This being an election year," Graber said in 1990, "I don't think the Senate is in the mood to go with mandatory life, no parole. The death penalty would become less of a campaign issue and I don't think they want to do that."⁷¹

Politics in Other Places

Politicians are quick to capitalize on an opportunity to promote the death penalty. Massachusetts does not have the death penalty, but when Carol Stuart, a young white, pregnant woman, was brutally murdered in 1989, the city of Boston reacted in angry shock. The media and

"I don't want to be in the Republican Party of New York if that's all they can talk about, the death penalty. I am for the death penalty, but that pales in significance to the need for a healthy economic and opportunity-oriented state, whether it is New York or the state of the economy nationally."

***—Jack Kemp,
Secretary of HUD***

the public were misled to believe that a young black man was the attacker and the Republican Party called a press conference within hours of Stuart's death demanding a return to capital punishment.⁷² After the embarrassing truth came out that Stuart was probably murdered by her own husband, the campaign fizzled.

In Arizona, state Representative Leslie Johnson (R-Mesa) called for the death penalty for child molesters after a particularly horrendous crime in Yuma. On the floor of the House, Johnson proposed the quick fix: "If we do away with these people, if we do have the death penalty and if you are a sex offender, you're just out of here — dead, gone. And if we get a few innocent people, fine and dandy with me. I'll take the percentage, folks, because I don't want to put my children at risk anymore."⁷³

And in the District of Columbia, Senator Richard Shelby (D-Ala.) proposed that the death penalty be enacted for the city by Congress after one of his aides was killed on Capitol Hill. Congress responded by cutting out the Mayor's \$25 million youth and anti-crime initiative while imposing a referendum on the death penalty. The hidden but inevitable costs resulting from having capital punishment were not addressed in the appropriations bill. But if the experience of other states is any indication, it will be years before any execution is carried out, after

an expenditure of as much as \$100 million, either from federal or DC funds.

Finally, the death penalty is manipulated by those politicians who are closest to it: the elected state attorneys and prosecutors who make the decisions on which cases to pursue the ultimate punishment. A campaign advertisement for district attorney Bob Roberts of North Carolina, for example, lists all the defendants for whom he won a death sentence. His slogan: "If one of your loved ones is murdered, who do you want to try the accused? Bob Roberts with his splendid record and experience or his inexperienced opponent."⁷⁴

As a public defender, attorney general Grant Woods of Arizona had argued before a judge that it would be murder if the judge sentenced his innocent client to death. Now, as chief prosecutor and staunch defender of the death penalty, Woods turned on his client, Murray Hooper, saying he is guilty and deserves the death penalty. Since Hooper is still on death row, such a representation has raised questions of legal ethics and client loyalty. Woods claims he is just doing his job.⁷⁵

A district attorney in Georgia, Joseph Briley, was also charged with numerous breaches of legal ethics in a Supreme Court amicus brief signed by 12 legal ethics professors from around the country. When the conviction of Tony Amadeo was overturned, Briley first announced that he would again

seek the death penalty. However, he later allowed the defendant to plead guilty in exchange for a life sentence after the defense proffered three expert witnesses to testify that his ethical violations should disqualify him from retrying the case. Briley's frustration at having to take the plea was summed up in his comment to one of the defense attorneys: "You've probably made me unelectable."⁷⁶

In Kentucky, Commonwealth Attorney Ernest Jasmin made a name for himself by obtaining a death sentence against the killer of two teenagers from Trinity High School. He then campaigned as the Trinity Prosecutor, taking ads in the high school newspaper and campaigning with one of the victims' parents frequently at his side.⁷⁷

In Nebraska, attorney general Don Stenberg took the unusual step of attaching a personal letter to his Supreme Court brief urging the execution of Harold Otey, whom he described as a "vicious killer" who "still smirks at the family of the victim...."⁷⁸ While pushing publicly for Otey's death, Stenberg also sat as one of three decision makers at Otey's clemency hearing and two of his staff presented gruesome details of the murder.

In sum, there has been a steady stream of politicians attempting to capitalize on the death penalty issue in recent years. Real solutions to crime get overshadowed in the tough

talk of capital punishment. When some of these politicians are successful, the death penalty gets implemented or expanded and the people begin to pay the high costs. Somewhere down the road there may be an execution, but the crime rate continues to increase. Politicians do the people a disservice by avoiding the hard economic choices that have to be made between the death penalty and more credible methods of reducing violence.

Conclusion

The death penalty is parading through the streets of America as if it were clothed in the finest robes of criminal justice. Most politicians applaud its finery; others stare in silence, too timid to proclaim that the emperor has no clothes. Instead of confronting the twin crises of the economy and violence, politicians offer the death penalty as if it were a meaningful solution to crime. At the same time, more effective and vital services to the community are being sacrificed. Voters should be told the truth about the death penalty. They should understand that there are programs that do work in reducing crime, but the resources to pay for such programs are being diverted into show executions. Being sensible about crime is not being soft on crime. Too much is at stake to allow political manipulation to silence the truth about the death penalty in America.

References

- 1 S. Magagnini, *Closing Death Row Would Save State \$90 Million a Year*, The Sacramento Bee, March 28, 1988, at 1.
- 2 Kansas Legislative Research Department study, cited in D. Von Drehle, *Bottom Line: Life in Prison One-sixth as Expensive*, The Miami Herald, July 10, 1988, at 12A.
- 3 C. Hoppe, *Executions Cost Texas Millions*, The Dallas Morning News, March 8, 1992, at 1A.
- 4 D. Von Drehle, *Bottom Line: Life in Prison One-sixth as Expensive*, The Miami Herald, July 10, 1988, at 12A.
- 5 Magagnini, see note 1.
- 6 The New York Department of Correctional Services study cited in Moran & Ellis, *Death Penalty: Luxury Item*, New York Newsday, June 14, 1989, at 60; see also the Massachusetts Bar Association Section News, *The Dollar and Human Costs of the Death Penalty*, April 1992, at 5.
- 7 *Funding the Justice System: A Call to Action*, A report by the American Bar Association, August, 1992, at ii, 3 (emphasis in original) (hereinafter, *ABA Study*).
- 8 *Id.* at 16.
- 9 M. Garey, *The Cost of Taking A Life: Dollars and Sense of the Death Penalty*, 18 University of California Davis Law Review 1221, 1261 (1985).
- 10 *ABA Study*, see note 7, at 21.
- 11 Von Drehle, see note 4.
- 12 *Id.*
- 13 Moran & Ellis, see note 6, at 62
- 14 *ABA Study*, see note 7, Table: *Indicators of a National Problem: 1991*, at ii-iii.
- 15 *Id.*, Attachment, at 54.
- 16 L. Bienen, *No Savings in Lives or Money with Death Penalty*, The New York Times, August 7, 1988; see also D. Grothaus, *Death, Dollars and Scales of Justice*, The Houston Post, December 7, 1986 at 3B (Harris County, with almost half of the state's capital cases, spent \$86.3 million since 1980).
- 17 *ABA Study*, see note 7, at 18.
- 18 *Id.*, Attachment, at 18.
- 19 Testimony of Carole Carpenter on behalf of the National Association of Counties before the U.S. Senate Subcommittee on Juvenile Justice, April 29, 1992, at 7.
- 20 Harshbarger, *Statement on Reinstating the Death Penalty in the Commonwealth*, Massachusetts Bar Association, see note 6, at 3.
- 21 Tabak & Lane, *Judicial Activism and Legislative "Reform" of Federal Habeas Corpus: A Critical Analysis of Recent Developments and Current Proposals*, 55 Albany Law Review 1, 31(1991).
- 22 Magagnini, see note 1.
- 23 Magagnini, *Sierra County Robs Police to Pay Lawyers*, The Sacramento Bee, March 28, 1988.
- 24 Phone conversation, September 15, 1992.
- 25 See Magagnini, note 2; see also Corenevsky v. Superior Court of Imperial County, 682 P.2d 360 (Calif. 1984).
- 26 *Commissioners Jailed Over Fees*, American Bar Association Journal, February, 1992.
- 27 *Lincoln Commissioners Pick Jail Over Legal Fees*, The Atlanta Constitution, Oct. 24, 1991.
- 28 K. Wood, *Can State Afford Fourth Prosecution of Spraggins?*, Fulton County Daily Report, March 3, 1988, at 1.

- 29 *Maxwell Murder Trial May Up Kemper Taxes*, The Meridian Star (Mississippi), July 21, 1992; phone conversation with Michael Luke, September 11, 1992.
- 30 *Public Defender System Needed*, The Yazoo Herald, July 6, 1991.
- 31 Hoppe, The Dallas Morning News, see note 3.
- 32 *Id.*
- 33 J. Painter, *Death Penalty Seen as Too Costly for Oregon's Pocketbook*, The Oregonian (Portland), July 27, 1987.
- 34 Kansas, for example, estimated that the annual cost for implementing the death penalty would be \$11.4 million, of which \$9.2 million would be for trial costs. Kansas Legislative Research Dept. Memorandum, Feb. 11, 1987. New York estimated a cost of \$1.8 million per case, through the first level of appeals, of which \$1.5 million would be trial costs. *Capital Losses: The Price of The Death Penalty for New York State*, NY State Defenders Association, Albany, 1982.
- 35 Magagnini, see note 1.
- 36 M. Hansen, *Politics and the Death Penalty*, The Palm Beach Review's Florida Supreme Court Report, Feb. 25, 1991, at 10B, 26B.
- 37 D. Kaplan, *Death Mill, USA*, The National Law Journal, May 9, 1989, at 40.
- 38 See *Capital Losses*, note 34.
- 39 U.S. Dept. of Justice, Uniform Crime Report, preliminary annual release, April 26, 1992; see also Richmond-Times Dispatch, April 27, 1992 for chart of 25 cities based on the Uniform Crime Report.
- 40 G. James, *In Every Category, Crime Reports Fell Last Year in New York City*, The New York Times, March 26, 1992, at A1.
- 41 The New York Times, Aug. 4, 1992, chart at B2.
- 42 C. Wolff, *Brown Legacy: Community Policing*, The New York Times, Aug. 4, 1992, at B2.
- 43 E. Meyer, *Policing With People in Mind*, The Washington Post, June 15, 1992, at A1, 8.
- 44 T. Squitieri, *Murder Rate is Up in Usually Slow First Quarter*, USA Today, April 3, 1992, at 8A.
- 45 National Association of Chiefs of Police, 4th National Poli, 1991.
- 46 K. Cullen, *Death Penalty Criticized by County Prosecutors*, The Boston Globe, Jan. 26, 1992.
- 47 S. Harshbarger, see note 20.
- 48 *Death, Life and the Presidency*, The New York Times, January 25, 1992.
- 49 J. Kennedy, *Why Houston Leads in Death Row Cases*, The Los Angeles Times, July 2, 1992 (Washington edition).
- 50 See note 39.
- 51 *Republican Leaders Praise Atwater After Memo Flap*, The Courier-Journal (Louisville, KY), June 17, 1989.
- 52 M. Wines, *Bad Economic News Forces Bush to Refocus Re-election Strategy*, The New York Times, July 4, 1992, at A1.
- 53 D. Von Drehle, *A Broader Federal Death Penalty: Prelude to Bloodbath or Paper Tiger?*, The Washington Post, November 29, 1991, at A29, quoting Franklin Zimring, director of the Earl Warren Legal Institute.
- 54 Letter from Robert D. Reischauer, Director of the Congressional Budget Office to Charles E. Schumer, Chairman of the House Subcommittee on Crime and Criminal Justice, September 20, 1991.

- 55 H. Dewar, *On Capitol Hill, Symbols Triumph*, The Washington Post, November 26, 1991 at A1.
- 56 K. Sack, *Arkansan Portrayed As Soft*, The New York Times, August 25, 1992, at A18.
- 57 E. Dionne, *Clinton Charges Bush With Inaction on Crime*, The Washington Post, February 22, 1992.
- 58 See note 39.
- 59 S. Grady, *Savagery of Bush-Duakis Race Lingers*, The Albuquerque Journal, March 14, 1990.
- 60 S. Attlesey, *GOP Launches New Ad Attack Against Richards*, The Dallas Morning News, September 29, 1990.
- 61 C. Pesce, *Houston Fears It's Being 'Eaten Up By Crime'*, USA Today, October 21, 1991.
- 62 M. Oreskes, *The Political Stampede on Execution*, The New York Times, April 4, 1990, at A16.
- 63 L. Mecoy & H. Sample, *Candidates Waffle on Execution*, The San Francisco Daily Journal, April 21, 1992, at 7.
- 64 J. Miller, *Counties Brace for Cuts in Police and Other Services*, The Los Angeles Times, September 1, 1992 (Wash. edit.), quoting Grover Trask, Riverside County District Attorney.
- 65 See Magagnini, note 2.
- 66 D. Gates, *Chief: My Life in the LAPD* (1992), quoted in Newsweek, May 11, 1992, at 39.
- 67 *Blacks and Cops: Up Against the Wall*, Newsweek, May 11, 1992, at 52-3, quoting Wesley Skogan of Northwestern University.
- 68 G. Ifill, *Kemp Attacks GOP Challenger to Cuomo*, The Washington Post, June 7, 1990.
- 69 *A Welcome Defeat for Death*, The New York Times, November 14, 1990 (editorial) at A28.
- 70 *Instead of Death Penalty, Life Without Parole*, The New York Daily News, May 20, 1992, at 34.
- 71 M. Humbert, *Annual Death Penalty Battle Resumes in NYS*, The Cortland Standard, February 5, 1990, at 11.
- 72 *Black Leaders Demand that Flynn Apologize*, The Boston Globe, January 5, 1990.
- 73 B. Medlyn, *Arizona Child Crime Laws Among Toughest, Officials Say*, The Phoenix Gazette, July 9, 1988, at B12.
- 74 The Salisbury Post, May 5, 1990 (advertisement).
- 75 P. Manson, *Woods Fought Death Penalty as a Lawyer, Now Backs It*, The Arizona Republic, March 17, 1992.
- 76 K. Wood, *Plea Deal Lets DA Avert Abashment*, Fulton County Daily Report, October 22, 1990.
- 77 See C. Willis, *Lawyers Accuse Jasmin of Prosecuting Case for 'Political Gain'*, The Courier-Journal (Louisville, KY), Feb. 25, 1992, at B1.
- 78 Letter from Stenberg to the Chief Deputy Clerk of the U.S. Supreme Court, August 4, 1992.

The Death Penalty Information Center is a non-profit organization serving the media and the public with analysis and information on issues concerning capital punishment. The Center prepares in-depth reports, issues press releases, conducts briefings for journalists, and serves as a resource to those working on this issue. The Center is a project of the MacArthur Justice Center.